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REPORT TO KC TRIUMPH CLUB 
SOUTH CENTRAL REGIONAL VTR 

WACO, TEXAS APRIL 24-27, 2013 

 

Five members of the Kansas City Triumphôs attended the 2013Regional; CB & Cheryl Harris; Gary 

Davis; Laraine & Jack Edwards.  All three of us had our Triumphôs out of order.  We promise to have 

them running next year.  Richard and Ann Woody have been regulars the last few years, but had family 

obligations this year.  The Regional started on Wednesday ours will begin on Sunday next year.  This is 

determined by the type of facility used.  The Marriott is a business type facility and the Elms is more 

focused on weekend weddings, this determines the discount they will allow.   

 It was good to see all the Triumph owners from previous Regionals.  We were in the south and the 

hospitality was everything you have heard!  Thursday there was a Breakfast Run; then a Walking and 

Driving Rally; Autocross Tech Session; Le Mans Start with a Welcome Reception Dinner in the evening.  

Friday started with a Driverôs Meeting; Autocross; Funkhana and ended with Dinner Runs.  Saturday 

began with a Judges Breakfast; Concours Parade to the Zoo; Concours & Participants Choice Show; 

Walking Rally in the zoo; Happy Hour and the Awards Banquet.  Everything was well planned and 

operated smoothly; the only glitch was with the parade.  Waco was holding a marathon race through the 

park and had blocked the roads into the park.  An alternate parade route was selected and the parade 

started just a few minutes late.  Sunday we started home, since we were not in our Triumphs nothing 

notable happened, BORING!! 

Jack  
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2014 REGIONAL PLANNING REPORT 
March 14, 2013   CB & Cheryl Harrisôs son Bo presented a preliminary flyer, he will revise it when we 

get him the corrected text, and so we will have a flyer to distribute at the 2013 Regional in Waco.  After 

Boôs presentation the meeting was opened, committee reports were given and budgets were established. 

We should be able to do registration forms after the next meeting.  

I want to apologize for the length of the meeting!  I assume all blame, and will do my best to make sure it 

doesnôt happen again!  We decided to go back to a monthly meeting instead of meeting every other 

month.  Bi-monthly was causing to large an agenda to handle.  I shared Clay Thompsonôs (VTR Regional 

Director) compliment on the progress we had made on our planning. 

We had to move to Paul & Jackôs in NKC, and will meet there until further notice.  Birdies couldnôt 

reserve use of the large room for our meeting.  We have had very good attendance at each meeting and 

the chairmen of the committees are doing a great job.  Feel welcome to come to a meeting; we need all 

the groups help in holding this event.   Paul & Jackôs are located at 1808 Clay, in NKC. 

May 9, 2013 at Jack & Paulôs in NKC.  The meeting began at 6:30pm with a report from the chairman on 

the 2013 Regional in Waco; the minutes were approved as written the treasurers report was given by Jack, 

Bob was excused.  We have a balance of $265.50 after paying $500.00 to The Elmôs to reserve our dates.  

All funds so far have come from the 50/50 raffle, please keep trying!!  Jack has found there are no seed 

funds from VTR for the Regionals.  

Early registrations will have to be used for seed money.  Early registrants will be entered in a drawing for 

one nightôs stay at the Elms.  There will be 6 one night stays awarded; you will have to register by Jan. 1, 

2014 to be eligible! 

We now have complete plans for the Banquet; autocross location; the band was approved, it would have 

been hard not to accept them, Craig Simon offered for his band, Simply Weasels to appear free.  You can 

hear them on their web-site simplyweasels.com.  Security is being provided by the Excelsior Springs 

Police Department; a tentative speaker has been contacted and we should know by our next meeting, June 

13.  We will be meeting at Jack & Paulôs again starting at 6:30.  We will have registration forms on line 

by mid-June & in the next newsletter.  

Jack  

Garage space available to store your LBC in 
the vicinity of 155 Street and Nall, Leawood, 

KS.   
Contact Bob Aguilar for details, 913-681-3202. 
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Lake Garnett Grand Prix Revisited 

 

Start taken from timing tower. -- Ted Goddard 

 October 12, 2013 

Itinerary  
11:00 ï 1:00 é........................................ Covered dish picnic 

1:00 ï 3:00 é.................Gimmick Rally (Exploring Garnett) 

3:00 ï 4:00.......Driving the course (Track closed for our use) 

4:00 ï 5:00 é..........Parade and public viewing on the square 

5:00 ï 6:00 é......................................................Happy Hour 

6:00 é..........................................Dinner available if desired 
 

Historical note:    From the late 50's to the early 70's the SCCA sponsored a Grand 

Prix Race around the north lake of Garnett, Kansas.   Drivers, such as Carol Shelby, 

Jack Hinkle, Jim Hall, Dr. Ross Melgard, Don Yenko,  many others, drove here.  The 

track was under consideration as the future sight of the U.S. Grand Prix. Other than 

raising the spillway, the track remains as it was originally.                                               
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Triumphs at the Van Till Farms 
 

The Van Till Farms tour was a fun event. 

Twenty eight members took part in a scenic drive 

across Clay County to the winery. There was a 

good showing of British cars even though the 

weather had been threatening rain all day. The 

food was very good and I saw bottles of wine 

leave with several club members. Richard and 

Ann Woody 
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WEDGE  WORDS  
Recently on a cold rainy day I made the trek to 

Lenexa, Kansas to pick up some parts that I had 

ordered.  There wasn't a lot of traffic on my 25 mile 

route so I had some time to think.  And I began to 

ponder whether anyone else had ever noticed the 

good job ñCounter Bobò has been doing.  I've never 

seen him show any irritation with customers though 

some of us probably make demands that are totally 

unreasonable.  He is always cheerful and friendly without being overly chatty.  He has work to 

do and doesn't really have time to listen to whatever long winded tale you might think is utterly 

fascinating.  He is quick to get your parts and knows the ins and outs of the computer system and 

so in less time than it takes you to read this paragraph he has you headed home to install those 

new parts. 

For those of us who shop locally, the City Counter person is the face of Victoria British.  A great 

deal of our satisfaction as a customer (or lack thereof) is established during that 2 or 3 minutes in 

the showroom.  We don't get to see all the folks who develop and acquire all the products, or the 

folks who create the catalogs,  or all the folks in Information Technology that make the inventory 

and billing systems work, or the warehouse workers that stock the shelves and pick our parts, or 

the management team that make the decisions about which parts to carry and how much to 

charge us.  We pretty much just see Bob.   

Back before my time with British cars I am told that Leo Long got started selling parts himself 

out of the basement of his house.  Back then he was the company's face to the customers and 

most of those other functions as well.  But soon the company grew and he settled into the corner 

office and had people to do things that needed doing.  He did sometimes participate in our club's 

events but those times got fewer as his Long Motors Company grew.  There must have been 

moments when he wished he could get away from his corporate responsibilities and still be just 

Leo driving and working on cars with other car nuts.  But I'm sure most of the time he enjoyed 

being Mr. Long. 

The huge collector car and truck parts supply business that he built has always been supportive 

of our clubs and their deep pockets have generously helped fund car shows for decades.  I can't 

imagine how many less of our beloved cars would be on the road today without the supply of 

parts they provide at competitive prices.  Mr. Long is no longer with us so we can't directly tell 

him thank you.  But we can say ñThanks Bob!ò when we pick up our parts. 

  



 

7 

 

WEDGE  WORDS II 
Ignition timing is an important part of getting the best performance 

and fuel economy from our cars.  I do not claim to be an expert but I 

have had some experience and have read a bit on the subject and 

here are is the short version of how I approach the subject. 

You would think that the optimum time to set off the explosion of 

the fuel/air mix would be when the piston is at top dead center.  You 

would then be wrong.  We don't get an explosion, we get a very 

rapid burn and it would be nice if that continued until the piston had 

traveled all the way down to the bottom of the cylinder.  At very low 

RPMs this might almost happen.  But at say 3000 RPM when you 

are cruising down the highway each cylinder is firing 1500 times per 

minute.  If you don't start the burn earlier than top dead center then 

the piston will already be near the bottom of its travel before the fuel 

burn gets going.  Raw gas will be pushed out the tail pipe and very little power will be 

delivered.  You need to get the burn started well before top dead center.   

The burn rate is pretty much the same all the time.  Well a lean mixture makes it a bit 

slower but only just a bit.  But the time it takes the piston to go from top to bottom 

depends on the RPM.  So we need to vary the timing.  Early cars had a lever usually on 

the steering wheel to advance or retard the timing.  The driver had to make the 

adjustment manually.  Modern cars have computers to check conditions and adjust the 

timing many times each second.  Our cars don't have manual levers or electronic 

computers but they do have mechanical and vacuum advance mechanisms.  We just need 

to make sure these are appropriate for our engines and our driving preferences. 

Mechanical advance is a part of the distributor and has weights and springs that operate 

by centrifugal force.  The parts often rust or get gummed up so they can't move.  Springs 

loose some of their tension after years of stretching.  And many of our engines have been 

modified at least slightly so that the factory settings are no longer optimum.  I'm not 

clever enough to select weight sizes and spring tensions and maximum travel settings.  I 

decided to let Advanced Distributors do that for me based on my description of my 

engine.  I think the did great. 

Vacuum advance units tailor the timing to match the load conditions the engine is 

working under.  When the throttle is open and the engine is under heavy load there is 

very little manifold vacuum so the vacuum advance is doing nothing.  Under light load 

with the throttle mostly closed there is high vacuum (and a lean fuel/air mix) so the 
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timing gets advanced even more so that lean mix has time to fully burn.  This is a great 

way to improve fuel economy.  Again I let the experts pick how much advance to let the 

vacuum unit make and how soon to make it.   

Many of our cars were made during the late 60's and 70's when emission laws were just 

getting started and auto makers were trying to meet those regulations as cheaply and 

quickly as they could.  One thing they did was to replace the vacuum advance unit with a 

vacuum retard unit.  So you got no vacuum advance benefits at all.  The vacuum was 

sourced from a port on the carb where vacuum was only present when the throttle was 

totally closed down in the idle position.  The result was less emission at idle which was 

good but also lousy performance and fuel economy when cruising which aren't things 

most of us like.  If your car has this setup still there is an opportunity for much 

improvement. 

So how do I adjust the timing no matter whether I have a new distributor or an old stock 

one?  Well at idle I don't care as much about peak operation as I do at speed.  So I 

remove the vacuum line from the dizzy and plug it off.  Then I rev the engine till the 

mechanical advance is maxed out, 4000 RPM is sure to do that.  Then I set the timing at 

32 degrees before top dead center using my set-back timing light.  Yes that seems like a 

lot especially when you may have a vacuum advance that can add several more degrees 

of advance on top of that.  But trust me enough to try this.  If your engine pings a bit 

under very heavy lugging then back off the timing a couple degrees or buy higher octane 

gas.  If it doesn't ping and you like the performance and fuel economy then try adding a 

couple more degrees of advance.  I find 32 degrees to be where most of our engines do 

their best.   

It costs only a bit of your time to experiment with different timing settings.  And a very 

nicely rebuilt distributor customized for your engine won't set you back more than about 

three hundred bucks.  You might save that much in fuel cost over the next few years plus 

the extra performance will put a bigger grin on your face.  www.advanceddistributors.com  is 

the site where I ordered my distributor and there are several other sources. 

WEDGE  WORDS  III 
Why were some Triumph models successful in the market and some others not so much?  Price 

and performance in comparison to what other car makers of the period were offering explain the 

logical buyer's choice.  Advertising success or the lack thereof greatly influenced the emotional 

side of the decision.  And here in the USA we get a distorted perspective of a model's success.  

The Stag kept selling long after it was withdrawn from our shores.  Better advertising might have 

saved it and why didn't they use the available, tried and true Rover V8 instead of the home 

http://www.advanceddistributors.com/
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grown V8 with the troublesome warranty problems?  The Stag failed here and was not a great 

success in the rest of the world but it wasn't a bad car.   

Actually big sales numbers don't totally define how a car is perceived.  The TR7 outsold any 

other TR but it is mostly unloved.  The early ones were built on the cheap using transmissions, 

brakes and differentials found in the parts bins designed for cars that had much smaller engines  

Fit and finish were spotty at best.  So the car got off to a bad start and even when those problems 

eventually were corrected there were few customers lining up to buy.  The engine, half the V8 

used in the Stag, was said to be a poor design with bad overheating problems.  Strangely Saab 

used that engine for many years with no bad reputation for engine problems.  The TR8 looked 

too much like the TR7 with different decals so the bad reputation undeservedly followed.   

 

TR-25000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000000 

But probably one of the biggest disappointments was the TR250.  The big 4 cylinder engine was 

strong but had been developed about as much as was practical.  And growing emission rules 

threatened to strangle it nearly to death plus all the competition were offering bigger engines.  

The easy solution was to just add a couple more cylinders using the same engine design.  And 

that worked fairly well but the folks that expected a 50% gain in power were about to be 

disappointed.  The inline 6 engine has a few problems to be overcome.  One is that its external 

package size is long and extending it forward over the front axle means compromises in 

handling.  Another is that it weighs a good deal more.  And with all the cylinders in a single long 

row it isn't easy to get equal fuel/air mixtures to all of them.  Triple carbs are one solution but 

that makes emission control difficult  and keeping two carbs in sync is enough challenge for 
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most.  Therefore fuel injection seemed like a Godsend.  The TR5 was quick, smooth and lost 

only a little in the handling department.  The TR5 must have cost a lot more to produce than the 

TR4 and since it looked nearly the same it was tough to find customers willing to pay the extra.  

Then the really bad news came, the injected cars didn't meet US emission standards.  So the rest 

of the world got the TR5 and we got the TR250 with twin carbs and less aggressive tuning.   

The TR250 delivered its power at lower RPM than the four cylinder and did so more smoothly 

but road testers for all the magazines compared it to the existing TR4 and found it wasn't 

appreciably faster in any category.  Most potential customers didn't do a side by side test drive, 

they just read the magazines and decided not to spend the extra money for the extra cylinders.  

Funny thing is the TR6 that quickly replaced the TR5/TR250 was almost the same drive train 

wrapped in a new skin and everyone loved it.   

Today these less successful TR's are bargains.  And today fixes are available to correct whatever 

mechanical shortcomings they once had.  Too bad perception in the marketplace isn't something 

that can be as easily rectified.  Note to future car makers: make the media car testers happy!  

Offer them cars that are hotter than stock.  Wine them.  Dine them.  Give them cars for personal 

use.  Bribe them with cash if you have to.  Once they print a single bad word about a new car, it 

will never recover. 

Steve Olson  

 

Design and Build an LBC 

Having restored several British marquees, Iôve been looking 

for a new challenge and a way to use lots of leftover parts.  I 

also have this belief that the extreme complexity of late 

model cars is driving out the hands-on involvement in future 

vintage cars that we all enjoy.   So, Iôve set a challenge for 

myself to create a brand-new, authentic, Little British Car. 

Iôve owned and restored, to varying degrees, a TR3A, TR4, 

Spitfire, MGA, MGB, MGBGT, Austin Healy 3000, two XKEs and a stray MB 190 SL.  Fearlessly but 

ineptly Iôve tackled engine rebuilds, electrical, upholstery, rust repair, frame wielding and body work.  

Sheet metal fabrication and painting are new challenges but why not try? 

The basic plan is to replicate the look, feel and simplicity of a 50ôs vintage LBC.  But how do you make it 

authentic?  If it were designed to be all steel with off-the-shelf LBC components and assembled on a 

Triumph chassis would it be authentic?  If it had absolutely no safety features or roll-down windows 

would it be authentic?  If it were as simple to maintain as a lawn tractor would it be authentic?  Close 

enough for me!  A unique body design is a challenge but consider the early 50ôs classics.  Other than 

curvy fenders, most of the sheet metal bodies consisted of two dimensional bends.  Panel fit could only be 
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described as crude.  Fender bead compensated for a lot of poor craftsmanship.  That canôt be hard to 

duplicate today. 

By combining design elements of an MG-TF, TR3 and 

Morgan Plus 4 the end result is intended to look like the 

quintessential British roadster.  Iôve not yet decided on 

the frame for the body tub.   MG-Tôs and Morgans have 

intricate Ashwood frames.  Custom sports cars are often 

build over complex steel tube space-frames.  Given my 

low skill level and short attention span, Iôm planning to 

go with sheet metal glued to MDF.  Not authentic, but achievable.   Who cares about what you canôt see!  

Fenders are critical and a complete MG-TD set have been acquired for-cheap on e-bay.  TF fenders would 

have been preferred but the price was out of reach.   A TR3 scuttle and windshield are also lined up for 

the project.  In keeping with the best of British tradition, the dash board will be crafted from hand-rubbed 

exotic Pinewood.  The rest of the interior will be fine Corinthian leatherette.  

Many more parts are needed and the biggest source will be my own TR4.  Itôs nicely restored and fully 

operational.  It recently made the trip south to Gary Perryôs wonderful shop in Stillwell.  Blasting down 

Hwy 69 on a very windy day was a delight!  But having been to many shows, both here and in its original 

Sweet Home Alabama, it has yet to win an award.  So it will become a donor.  I plan to lift the body off 

and use the complete chasses.  If the project is a success, Iôll restore a second chassis, but for now, I need 

to stay focused on body design.  Budget is also a consideration.   Iôm open to suggestions on how to spare 

the ó4.  If another rolling chassis with drivetrain were available at a reasonable price, I would be all ears. 

Iôll try to chronicle progress in this newsletter.  Iôm taking a risk by publishing this, but making it public 

may force me to continue or even complete the project.  Love to hear your comments, ridicule or parts 

donations.     

Ed C urry  

  



 

12 

 

Spring Tune Up 
May 11/2013 

Saturday May 11 dawned beautiful, but a little cold and it really did not warm up much the whole day.  

However, we still had the tune up at Garry Perryôs garage.  We did have a decent turn out as the photos 

will show.  At least ten cars.  I apologize, but I did not think to count them until I had left. 

Again, thanks to Garry for the use of his garage and supplying lunch for the attendees.  Many of us used 

his lift, and Garry had a screw that I have been looking for, for a time now.  

 

One thing I did notice, how nice it is to see members helping other members with their cars.  I also 

apologize for not being more specific, next outing I will take notes and publish much more.  Somehow I 

get so taken with the event that I donôt do some of the things I should, like remember things. 

Anyway, thank you all for participating and making this event a success. 

Edward Blend  


